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Ref: Abstraction Reform

BAWAG is an association of over 180 agricultural and horticultural water abstractors based around the Norfolk Broads in East Anglia. BAWAG was founded in 1997. It represents the water interests of its members and acts as a forum for discussion of sustainable agricultural water management. BAWAG encourages its members to both have a greater involvement in water policy issues and to strive for wise and sustainable use of water resources. 
………………………………………………………………………………….

In November 2014 Defra sent us its Abstraction Reform Project Newsletter and we would like to take the opportunity to respond to its contents.

As we understand the position after 2020, all current licences will be transferred to a new water abstraction permit, any current conditions on existing licences will be transferred across to the new permit. Current time-limited licences are justified, efficient water users and protect the environment but we acknowledge that perpetual licences have not been through the same licence renewal process. This is currently locking up an amount of water which may not be used but there is mostly no current mechanism to re-distribute the unused water to abstractors whose businesses can justify more water rights.
We strongly believe that perpetual licences are set in stone and cannot be changed. We also believe that all current agricultural water rights should remain within agriculture until after the transition period.

Assuming that most catchments will be brought back to “No Water Available” or “Over licenced” by 2018, it seems that there is an opportunity prior to the transition point in 2020 that agricultural perpetual licences could be re-distributed within agriculture. The November 2014 Newsletter points out that justifying all the perpetual licences is an expensive process for the Environment Agency, but it might not be for WAG’s who have the unique local knowledge of which businesses in a Water Body require more water rights and which businesses are carrying surplus water rights. 

We feel that the allocation of annual water rights in 2020 could be based on some historical usage but really needs to be based on future water needs as businesses look forward not backwards. 
We are against a transition mechanism that is based on average usage over a number of years because in an above average usage year crops will not reach their full potential and quality will be affected. We therefore prefer a system that reflects maximum water usage over a number of years in a similar way to the way time-limited licences justify their licenced quantity now. But if agriculture is allowed to re-allocate unused perpetual licences prior to the transition in 2020, then we believe agriculture will have sufficient water rights in the near future.
Post 2020, the hope is water trading will begin to occur. But we are not so hopeful that this will occur as farmers will only want to trade in rights during dry periods and if river flows are low, it is unlikely that the Environment Agency will sanction the trade. It is also unlikely that a landowner will build a reservoir to fill in times of plenty and then try to sell the actual water in dry times. We therefore see the solution as trading water rights prior to 2020 to ensure that those businesses have the water rights they need in the long term and can make businesses decisions based on a known quantity of water available to them.
Post 2020, it is expected that the new permit’s daily allocation will be linked to river flows. Agriculture cannot be turned up or down just because a river flow is low. Crops still need to be waters as contract specification must be met. The solution is demand management and all water users in a water stressed area must be responsible and adjust their water use. We are therefore concerned that future house building in Norfolk needs to ensure that the water cycle in not interfered with and all householders in water stressed areas agree to water saving measures. 38,000 new homes on the North East of Norwich could reduce our capacity to irrigate 3.5 million cubic meters of water, the equivalent of 25 average farm reservoirs will be required in that area alone. But if the houses interfere with the water cycle, we could find that the aquifers do not recharge and we cannot access water in the winter either. Should house builders be building reservoirs to replace the water rights that will be taken from farmers?
Very little has been discussed about what happens in a drought. This is a farmer’s worst nightmare post 2020. He has planted a crop knowing he has sufficient water rights but after 6-8 weeks with no rainfall and limited abstraction rights, his crops are dying and he will unlikely to be allowed to trade water rights because river flows are low. His customer will find the product elsewhere and he could be faced with having to supply his contract with bought-in crop at a price premium. We must not allow this to happen post 2020. Farming must be protected post 2020, commitment must be given to agriculture in the very long term and food production must be treated as equally important as water for drinking or water for energy. Water Companies should re-assess their demand management in water stressed catchments and water efficiency should be taken into account when developers are obtaining planning permission. Water meters for all houses in the South East should be mandatory.
Agricultural water abstraction is the only industry to have Section 57’s in times of water stress. We are being asked to be treated more equally and see no need for Section 57’s if all sectors sign up to water efficiency measures and daily rights are adjusted amongst all sectors if river flows are reduced. One also wonders why agricultural water is treated as consumptive, and charged for accordingly. Water companies move water out of water bodies and return it elsewhere, this is no different to farming yet we are treated differently.
Our members require a guaranteed source of good quality water, especially for fresh crops that are not processed. We are concerned that agriculture may have to use lower quality discharge water in future. This is not acceptable to our customers or the public.

Some farmers will come under pressure and commit to building a reservoir to store water for use in dry times but please do not assume that this is a solution for all farmers. Current borehole abstractors have boreholes mainly because they are not near a watercourse and would not be able to fill a reservoir from a borehole. Many potential winter abstractors in Norfolk are finding that building a reservoir does not make economic sense without substantial grant aid but also find that water allocated to them is restricted by Hands Off Flow conditions on their licence which is only reliable 7 years in 10 years. This makes the economic return unreliable. In Norfolk we sit on top of a huge aquifer which is recharged from rainfall percolating through our land, it seems very strange to us that having taken care of this vital resource we are being encouraged to build reservoirs which take land out of production while other unregulated sectors put pressure on our water supplies. A very good example of farmers being responsible for their catchment are the Stiffkey Farmers For A Sustainable Chalk River in North Norfolk, who responded to being in an Over Abstracted catchment by adopting a number of land management changes, reduced summer abstraction from the river and increased water storage capacity. It has taken 2 CAMS cycles to achieve this but now the river flows are restored.
In summary.

We have given considerable thought as to what we would like to see post 2020 that would work for our members.

1. Reduce the amount of unused water rights currently tied up in perpetual licences. This water could be traded prior to 2020 and the traded portion would become time-limited. 
2. Justification of all abstraction licences to meet current business needs. We see increases for businesses that can justify more rights and decreases for those that cannot justify their licenced quantity. The trading/movement of water rights to be jointly overseen by Environment Agency and WAG’s.

3. More flexibility of daily quantities but within environmental protection constraints currently in place.

4. All water users in a water stressed catchment to be water efficient.

5. Post 2020, Current System plus for trading water rights in a water body.

6. Protection of agricultural water rights during a drought.

7. Farmers need to have confidence in the Groundwater model, especially if groundwater is connected to river flow

8. Protection of environmental headroom is too great at present and should be relaxed.

9. Aquifer recharge should not be interfered with by roads and concrete. Our members only use around 10mm of water across Norfolk in a dry year, so we only require a small amount of recharge.

If you would like to discuss any of these comments, please do not hesitate to contact me on 01263 733395.

Yours sincerely,
Andrew Alston

CEO BAWAG

Andrew.alston@farmline.com
01263 733395

07785 935498

